DRAFT


Town of Washington

Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes 

July 9, 2015, Selectmen Meeting 7:00 pm. At the Town Hall.
ASSEMBLY

MEMBERS: Tom Marshall, Al Kyrgeris, Bob Williams
1.2 Visitors: Dave Dickman, Lori Dickman, Denise Robert, Jed Schwartz, Nan Schwartz, Tom Burt, Normand Robert, Danielle Smith, Ken Eastman, Kathleen Philbrook, Gene Shephard, Celeste Terwilliger, Dawn Bilski, Diane Belcastro, Joe Belcastro, Don Dam, Pat Liotta, Michelle Dagesse.
2.0 Minutes: Kyrgeris motioned to approve the minutes of June 25, 2015; Marshall seconded the motion. Kyrgeris motioned to accept Marshall Second two votes agreed, Williams Abstained.
IMPORTANT DATES:

July 11th ~ Ashuelot Pond Association meeting at 11:00 am at the boat landing- lunch to follow. 

July 16th ~ Selectmen office hours 9-4, evening meeting 7 PM at the Town Hall.

July 17th ~ Bat Talk, Friday, 7-9 pm at the Town Hall. Sponsored by Conservation Commission.
· Learn about our eight species of bats and their critical role in our environment

· Learn about their decline due to White Nose Syndrome

· Learn about Bat biology, conservation concerns and what you can do to help

· Listen for bats using acoustic bat monitoring equipment

July 21st ~ Rich Cook Memorial Blood Drive at the Lodge from 1-6pm. If you cannot attend, you can ask for a card when you do donate and donate blood in Rich's name.

DID YOU KNOW?

American Legion, Hillsborough, currently is holding a raffle to help a Veteran in need. “Sharon Oliviera (Crowley). Her husband Gil needs help to raise funds for their expenses. Sharon has stage two breast cancer, and he is offering his personal gun collection for a raffle. Prize: .357 Blackhawk and a .44 Magnum 50th Anniversary Collection Set. Drawing will be September 6th at 5 pm at the American Legion Post 59 in Hillsboro. Tickets are available at the Washington General Store. 

August 22, 2015, @ 10:00 am for a public meeting, Selectmen information summer meeting to bring residents up to speed on the progression of the key town projects and other items. The mailer will be forthcoming in early August. 

Camp Morgan summer program underway, and registrations are still available. Please be aware of the posted speed limit due to walkers and bikers. 

3.0 BUILDING PERMITS:

3.1 Leland Dehart Tax Map 12-95 requesting a building permit to construct a 28’X18’ garage. Marshall inspected, sidelines setbacks were not in compliance. Marshall recommends going to the Board of Adjustment. Marshall motioned to deny building permit, Kyrgeris second. All voted in favor. 
3.2 Stanley & Kristen Partyka Tax Map # 16-071, requesting a building permit to construct a 24’X36’ garage. Marshall and Krygeris inspected finding all setbacks are in compliance. Marshall motioned to approve, Krygeris second. All voted in favor.
3.3 Bruce Carpenter Tax Map# 25-63, requesting a building permit to construct an 8’X19’ deck. Marshall and Kyrgeris inspected and found only 44’ from shoreline where 50’ is required. Marshall suggests for Mr. Carpenter to file a variance with the Department of Environmental Services along with filing with Board of Adjustment. Marshall motioned to deny, Kyrgeris second. All voted in favor. 

3.4 Richard Briggs Tax Map# 14-220 requesting a building permit to construct a 14’X24’ 1 car garage. Williams inspected finding all setbacks are in compliance. Williams motioned to approve, Marshall second. All voted in favor. 
4.0 APPOINTMENTS DURING THE DAY AND PREVIOUSLY:

4.1 Bill Shannon came in to introduce himself to the Selectmen as the New President of Millen Pond Association.
4.2 Richard Schofield, NH. Department of Environmental Services, phoned needing information on two residential septic systems. DeFosse assisted. 

4.3 Jean Kluk asked about final steps for approval on the event sign Williams advised her to come to the Board of Selectmen with a final plan and request expenditure.
4.4 Tom Taylor spoke with both Marshall and Williams regarding the complaint outlined in the previous week's minutes. 
5.0 DEPARTMENT HEADS AND EMPLOYEE APPOINTMENTS:

5.1 Ed Thayer

5.1.1Reviewed with Selectmen a potential culvert assessment project with Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission, which would be a 50/50 cost to both towns. Selectmen agreed to table until next year pending funding.
5.1.2 Meridian Land Survey, to prepare a wetland permit to replace the bridge that crosses Woodward Brook on Ayers Pond Rd. Time and Material estimate $7,500.00.Williams motioned to authorized Thayer to move forward, Krygeris second. All voted in favor.
5.1.2 Spoke with Williams regarding the borings/test pits for the safety complex.
5.1.3 The drainage work due to the beaver dam on King Street has been filled and completed to Barden Pond. 
5.1.4 Continuing to work on the UTV Ordinance for the Town of Washington.  

5.2 Chief Marshall

5.2.1 Spoke with the Selectmen regarding the parking permit issue at Camp Morgan, (Millen Pond Beach). Chief and Thayer to follow up on temporary permit solution. 
5.2.2 Provided a copy of the Police Departments call log for the month of June 2015.

5.3 Parks and Rec

5.3.1 Yvonne Bachand reported to Williams regarding safety concerns in the basement to the Camp Morgan Lodge. Selectmen referred to Ron Roy to look into issues. Williams to contact Ron

5.4 Assessors 

5.4.1 Assessors requested signatures on three abatement approvals. Selectmen signed the documents. 

6.0 PUBLIC:

6.1Kathleen Philbrook asked, what is the cost for the parking permits at camp morgan? Marshall replied that the stickers were free. The stickers are also the transfer station stickers; they are provided to residents and taxpayers of the Town of Washington.

6.2 Ken Eastman addressed Williams regarding the article that was placed in The Villager on the 19th of June. Eastman asked Williams about the accusation he had made about the back door deal. Eastman elaborated on what a back door deal means and asked Williams if he feels Eastman is corrupt. Williams replied no. Eastman felt he had every right to communicate with the past administrator and inform Marshall of his recommendation. Eastman asked Williams if he felt that was wrong. Williams replied yes. When you are communicating in a public forum the communication should have been placed in the minutes. Eastman addressed to Williams that when no forthcoming individual was willing to assume his position and asked you if he could serve electronically until March you said no. Williams stated the RSA didn’t qualify to his request, and residents told him about the electronic option you were interested in not yourself. Eastman elaborated that he offered to stay through the summer and Williams replied that he was not supportive of that. With regret,  Eastman explained Williams did not understand he was a big supporter of him through his election. Even though you had called the council condescending and military I still supported you and you just never got that and Iam grossly disappointed. Williams replied that he was sorry to hear that. 
Don Damm came in to follow up on the formal complaint he had brought at the July 2nd meeting. Don Damm handed out a copy of his complaint to the board and read the formal complaint to the public. After reading the complaint he asked the board to take action and remove Williams as Selectmen.

Don Damm also commented this happened outside an LAE meeting, not in it, and Williams was mulling around outside and some people overheard his statement. Diane Belcastro stated she overheard the communication, she indicated that no specific name was referenced that she overheard Williams say he, and Williams told her to go ahead and tell Damm. Diane felt he gave her permission to tell Don Damm. Tom Burt asked how she would know who he was talking about. Williams never mentioned anyone’s name. 
Jed Schwartz asked that there has to be another side and what is it? Jed feels this is a private matter with LAE, not the town's business. Diane Belcastro explained it is not a private matter. This happened outside the LAE meeting in the general public. Don Damm agreed it was not a private situation. It was not when they were conducting business.  Jed Schwartz feels it is a private matter, and Williams reacted a little angrily over a matter in the LAE meeting. 
Lori Dickman commented that she has known Williams for four to five years and has seen Williams place his time and energy into this town and making it a beautiful place to be. Lori also commented that the formal complaint was placed on the beach billboard in LAE for all the residents to read. Residents are trying to enjoy life by kayaking, riding quads, and some people are trying to mix LAE business with town business. Lori also commented that Don Damm does not like the fact that they don’t have all the control of LAE.Some of the residents don’t like change.It's sad that LAE is struggling and a lot of mudslinging is happening and addressed Pat Liotta by saying that everyone should have everyone’s back and asked Pat “is this everyone’s back”?
Don Damm commented that Williams is a public official, and this statement was made in an open area. It was not very complimentary and would anyone like that? Tom Burt replied that the comment was made to him over Williams’s shoulder. No one called out your name or attached your name. Williams commented that he believes this is not an issue for the town. It is a personal issue against him.Williams commented that he has property in LAE and has every right to ask questions and will continue to do so. Williams commented that he was not getting into it any further. I am not resigning as a Selectmen so don’t expect it to happen, and anyone trying to remove him from his elected position “go for it”; it is not easy. Williams commented that I am here for three years you have to deal with it, “I will keep fighting back as long, and as many times as needed, I am not going anywhere.”
Nan Schwartz stated Williams was not representing the town. He was there as a private citizen never and said his name. 
Marshall eluded to last week’s minutes and stated, “I stand by my comments of last week which are dually recorded and have no further comment.” It will be placed in the public reading file. 

Krygeris commented he was very reluctant to take the temporary position as Selectmen. He is 79 years old and does not need this. Krygeris asked the public to keep the peace in the town and having reporters involved would give the town a bad reputation.

Jed Schwartz personally feels the two years working with Williams his best interest is for the town and the people.Sometimes people lose their temper from time to time and say things that they regret, and some people don’t. We have to work together.
Dave Dickham appreciates the leadership strategy that Williams presents for this town he feels he does a lot for the public and that he has the best interest of this town, he has been doing an outstanding job. Along with that, he felt this is all do to Williams running for president in LAE. Pat Liotta commented wasn’t that an LAE matter. Not a town matter. 

Don Damm commented he was a little disappointed on behalf of the Selectmen’s decision that the complaint would not be placed in the minutes. “He is walking away from the meeting feeling like a victim”.
Marshall made it clear any further action seemed to be inappropriate. The record speaks for itself, the town will be watching LAE in hope that matter resolves and hope for the best.  

7.0 COMMUNICATIONS RECEIVED:

7.1 Dubois & King, NHDOT Municipal Bridge Red List. The letter is in regards to information on Bridge Aid Program. 
7.2 New Hampshire Town and City magazine, July/August 2015

7.3 New Hampshire Public Health Services provided the analytical results for the water samples for Mill Pond and Millen Pond. 

7.4 State of New Hampshire Current Use Criteria Booklet for April 1, 2015, to March 31, 2016.

7.5 Fred Allen emailed asking to place a 12’ platform addition to last year’s building permit. Marshall stated he would be better off to resubmit a new building permit adding on a new platform. DeFosse emailed Allen and forwarded the information along with cost. Tabled until a further decision from a resident on an updated application. 
7.6 Received an email from Bradley Brighton, confirming that he will be demolishing and removing two cottages located at 553 Millen Pond Road. Filed
7.7 John Lafleur, Marshall, received an email looking for the status of the drainage on Valley Road. Pending a response to the conference call.

8.0 OLD BUSINESS: 

8.1 Richard Munn property owner was currently in a payment plan regarding property tax. Munn made a payment which came back to the town for NSF. DeFosse sent out a letter with the copy of the check to Munn advising him of the payment he had made was returned from the bank. At this time, there has been no further communication from Munn. Williams motioned to end the payment plan. Full payment all outstanding amounts will be expected by the end of July 31, 2015. Williams commented that this will be the last notice, and the property will go up for tax deeded. DeFosse to send a letter. Krygeris seconded, all voted in favor.
8.2 Thayer advised the Selectmen that the correspondence that Thayer had sent to Jen Dana regarding the steel post on King Street has been removed back to her property line. The selectmen thank the property owners for their prompt attention.
9.0 NEW BUSINESS:

9.1Williams spoke with Marshall and Kyrgeris asking to have Lynn Hendrickson to replace Ed Thayer on the Municipal Building Advisory Committee. Williams motioned to appoint Lynn to the board Marshall seconded all voted in favor.
10.0 EXPENDITURES:

10.1 The Selectmen authorized payroll checks in the amount of $6,339.35 and vendor checks in the amount of $44,350.89 for the week of July 04, 2015.

11.0 ADJOURNMENT:

11.1 Marshall motioned to adjourn at 8:18 pm. Krygeris seconded the motion. All voted in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Deborah DeFosse

